TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD 
SPECIAL MEETING

OCTOBER 28th, 2021

The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for a Special Meeting in order to vote on the two proposed cannabis laws.  The Pledge of Allegiance was led by audience member Nathan LaVertue.

Roll call:  
Wendy Burton – present




Margaret Fallon – present




Mary Weinberger – present




Paul Coughlin – present




Frank Pepe – present
Supervisor Burton asked that the following statement be included in the Minutes:


            Thank you all for being here.

I believe most of you know that the Board has offered four different ways for citizens to express their opinions on whether or not to allow Cannabis Dispensaries and/or on-site Consumption Sites in Stanford.  To my regret, the issues have been intentionally politicized, and has clouded the clarity with which we need to approach this topic.  All told, we received in the neighborhood of 145 responses, which or roughly 2.4% of our population.  I think I speak for most of the Board when I say this is an insufficient sample size to make a judgement.

For many months we have explained that the way New York State has mandated this law, if a town opts-in for dispensaries and or/lounges, it cannot opt out.  The way the laws are written, if a town opts out, it can opt in at any point in the future.  This is what a great number of Dutchess County towns have chosen to do.

Someone asked me the other night why we hadn’t already put these Laws up for a referendum. We, as a Town, cannot.  In New York State, Villages can pass laws with MANDATORY REFERENDUM – this is what the Village of Rhinebeck is doing.  However, NY State Law  dictates Town Laws are passed with Permissive Referendum – which means that if a petition is circulated and 10% of the number of voters who voted in the last Gubernatorial Election sign it [in our case that number would be 151 signatures], then the law is put on the ballot for a public referendum.

This actually is the most democratic way to proceed.  It puts the decision squarely in the hands of the voters. 

This is a bit of a non-sequitur, but I want to say thank you to our Town Board and to all of you who have come out to meetings over the past 20 months.  I am proud that in all of that time, even when issues may have been controversial, there has only been one instance of shouting in this building.  The Board has been respectful of each other – you have been respectful to us and to each other.  When I think back to past years this was not the case at all……and I want to thank you from the bottom of my heart for making this sea change possible.


PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:

Chris Flynn, 7 Bockmill Lane – had spoken with the Chief of Police from Great Barrington and told him that there were no spikes in crime with their soon to be five dispensaries.

Hans Tabor, 2 Trestle Lane – had taken a random survey and asked 50 people to sign a petition who did want cannabis dispensaries and lounges in town.  He added that people should go to neighboring towns, not our town, and wants to keep this town rural.
Lynn Reed, 729 Cold Spring Road – would not have known about this meeting if she hadn’t received a text from someone about it.  She added that there is not enough outreach to keep people informed as to what is going on.  Opt out now on these two laws but do more research on the matter.  Supervisor Burton responded that she has an email list that goes to 850 people and hoped that more people would sign up for it.  She added that Mr. D’Agostino did not share his town email list with her. 

Roberta Kemp, 149 Creamery Road – does not have a computer so can’t get emails. She suggested mailing out a newsletter but the Supervisor said that was very expensive.  They would try to keep her informed as best as they could. Councilman Pepe suggested having a line that people could call in to for town information.  Councilwoman Fallon added that there is also up-to-date information on the Town’s Facebook page.

Anthony Sarnicola, 45 Hunns Lake Road – asked about the cost of sending mailers. After brief discussion, Supervisor Burton said that she could print out email
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notices and leave in the Clerk’s office.  Mr. Sarnicola said that he been keeping informed through emails, Facebook and looking at the Town website.
Divo Martini, 337 Shelley Hill Road – hadn’t seen any newsletter about dispensaries, or didn’t get it, but was glad to see the referendum on these matters.  Asked about the politicizing.  Ms. Burton said that an active campaign was going on against pot stores, which generated a political slant and was not a red/blue issue.

Mark D’Agostino, 26 Ernest Road – there was only 2 days’ notice of this meeting, a real problem; should have been a month or two.  We don’t want pot stores.  The Supervisor had mentioned that you can opt in anytime so people are unsure, matter of trust.  You’re having this vote 5 days before the election.  Candidate Nathan LaVertue said on Oct. 25th he wanted a pot store.
Dennis DeSoto, 729 Cold Spring Road – thanked the Board for their service. Had been passive in politics his entire life but our main responsibility is to come forward and get information.  Supervisor Burton replied that she had tried hard to get feedback, with Councilwoman Fallon adding that this issue was started in August. Supervisor Burton added that everyone should sign up for her newsletter.
NEW BUSINESS:

1.Local Law #2 of 2021 – OPTING OUT OF ALLOWING CANNABIS DISPENSARIES WITHIN THE TOWN OF STANFORD AS AUTHORIZED UNDER NEW YORK CANNABIS LAW ARTICLE 4
RESOLUTION No. 10 E of 2021
Enacting Local Law No. 2 of 2021 Opting Out Of Allowing Cannabis Retail Dispensaries Within The Town of Stanford as Authorized Under New York Cannabis Law Article 4 
Date: October 28, 2021

At a meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Stanford (“Town Board”), held at the Town of Stanford Town Hall on the 28th day of October, 2021, at 7:00 p.m., Town Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order, and she, seconded by Councilwoman Mary Weinberger, moved the following resolution.
WHEREAS, the following Local Law was introduced as Proposed Local Law No. 2 of 2021, at a special meeting of the Town Board held on October 4, 2021; and

WHEREAS, a properly noticed public hearing was held before the Town Board during the meeting on October 25, 2021, on Local Law No. 2 of 2021; and

WHEREAS, the enactment of this Local Law is a Type II Action pursuant to the New York State Environmental Quality Review Act as it involves routine agency administration and management not including new programs or the major reordering of priorities that may affect the environment and therefore is exempt from environmental review; and

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT ENACTED by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford as follows: 

Section 1. Legislative Intent

It is the intent of this local law to opt out of allowing cannabis retail dispensaries in the Town of Stanford that would otherwise be allowed under Cannabis Law Article 4.  

Section 2. Authority

This local law is adopted pursuant to Cannabis Law §131, which expressly authorizes the town board to adopt a local law requesting the Cannabis Control Board to prohibit the establishment of cannabis retail dispensary licenses and/or on-site consumption licenses within the jurisdiction of the town, and is subject to a permissive referendum the procedure of which is governed by Municipal Home Rule Law §24.

Section 3. Local Opt-Out

The Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby opts out of allowing cannabis retail dispensaries from being established and operated within the town’s jurisdiction.

Section 4. Severability
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If any clause, sentence, paragraph, subdivision, or part of this local law or the application thereof to any person, firm, corporation, or circumstance, shall be ordered or adjudged by any court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid or unconstitutional, such order or judgment shall not affect, impair or invalidate the remainder of this local law, but shall be confined in its operation to the clause, sentence, paragraph, subdivision, or part of this local law or in its application to the person, individual, firm, corporation or circumstance, directly involved in the controversy in which such order or judgment shall be rendered.

Section 5. Permissive Referendum/Referendum on Petition

This local law is subject to a permissive referendum in accordance with Cannabis Law §131 and the procedure set forth in Municipal Home Rule Law §24, and therefore shall not take effect until at least forty-five (45) days after its adoption nor until approved by the affirmative vote of a majority of the qualified electors of the Town voting on a proposition for its approval if within forty-five (45) days after its adoption there be filed with the Town Clerk a petition protesting against such local law, signed and authenticated as herein required by qualified electors of the Town, registered to vote therein at the last preceding general election, in number equal to at least ten (10) per centum of the total number of votes cast for governor at the last gubernatorial election in the Town.
Section 5. Effective date

This local law shall take effect immediately upon filing with the Secretary of State. WHEREUPON, this Resolution was declared adopted by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford:

The following resolution was voted upon with all Board members voting as follows:

Wendy Burton, Supervisor - yes
Frank Pepe, Councilman - yes
Mary Weinberger, Councilwoman - yes
Margaret Fallon, Councilwoman - no
Paul Coughlin, Councilman - yes
DATED: 
Stanfordville, New York



October 28th, 2021


Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

Mention was made that the Town Clerk will place an ad in the paper for the permissive referendum that will probably be held at the next General Election in November 2022 as having a special election would be very expensive.

2. Local Law #3 of 2021 - Local law #3 of 2021 - OPTING OUT OF ALLOWING ON-SITE CANNABIS CONSUMPTION SITES WITHIN THE TOWN OF STANFORD AS AUTHORIZED UNDER NEW YORK CANNABIS LAW ARTICLE 4

RESOLUTION No. 10 F of 2021
Enacting Local Law No. 3 Of 2021 Opting Out Of Allowing On-Site Cannabis Consumption Sites Within The Town Of Stanford As Authorized Under New York Cannabis Law Article 4 
Date: October 28, 2021

At a meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Stanford (“Town Board”), held at the Town of Stanford Town Hall on the 25th day of October, 2021, at 7:00 p.m., Town Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order, and she, seconded by Councilwoman Mary Weinberger, moved the following resolution.
WHEREAS, the following Local Law was introduced as Proposed Local Law No. 3 of 2021, at a special meeting of the Town Board held on October 4, 2021; and

WHEREAS, a properly noticed public hearing was held before the Town Board during the meeting on October 25, 2021, on Local Law No. 3 of 2021; and

WHEREAS, the enactment of this Local Law is a Type II Action pursuant to the New York State Environmental Quality Review Act as it involves
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routine agency administration and management not including new programs or the major reordering of priorities that may affect the environment and therefore is exempt from environmental review; and

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT ENACTED by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford as follows: 

Section 1. Legislative Intent

It is the intent of this local law to opt out of allowing cannabis retail dispensaries in the Town of Stanford that would otherwise be allowed under Cannabis Law Article 4.  

Section 2. Authority

This local law is adopted pursuant to Cannabis Law §131, which expressly authorizes the town board to adopt a local law requesting the Cannabis Control Board to prohibit the establishment of cannabis retail dispensary licenses and/or on-site consumption licenses within the jurisdiction of the town, and is subject to a permissive referendum the procedure of which is governed by Municipal Home Rule Law §24.

Section 3. Local Opt-Out

The Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby opts out of allowing on-site cannabis consumption sites from being established and operated within the town’s jurisdiction.

Section 4. Severability

If any clause, sentence, paragraph, subdivision, or part of this local law or the application thereof to any person, firm, corporation, or circumstance, shall be ordered or adjudged by any court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid or unconstitutional, such order or judgment shall not affect, impair or invalidate the remainder of this local law, but shall be confined in its operation to the clause, sentence, paragraph, subdivision, or part of this local law or in its application to the person, individual, firm, corporation or circumstance, directly involved in the controversy in which such order or judgment shall be rendered.

Section 5. Permissive Referendum/Referendum on Petition

This local law is subject to a permissive referendum in accordance with Cannabis Law §131 and the procedure set forth in Municipal Home Rule Law §24, and therefore shall not take effect until at least forty-five (45) days after its adoption nor until approved by the affirmative vote of a majority of the qualified electors of the Town voting on a proposition for its approval if within forty-five (45) days after its adoption there be filed with the Town Clerk a petition protesting against such local law, signed and authenticated as herein required by qualified electors of the Town, registered to vote therein at the last preceding general election, in number equal to at least ten (10) per centum of the total number of votes cast for governor at the last gubernatorial election in the Town.

Section 5. Effective date

This local law shall take effect immediately upon filing with the Secretary of State.
WHEREUPON, this Resolution was declared adopted by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford:

The following resolution was voted upon with all Board members voting as follows:

Wendy Burton, Supervisor - yes
Frank Pepe, Councilman - yes
Mary Weinberger, Councilwoman - yes
Margaret Fallon, Councilwoman - yes
Paul Coughlin, Councilman - yes
DATED: 
Stanfordville, New York

October 28th, 2021


Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

Councilman Pepe added that with all of the comments, time was on our side for 
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more education, research and studies of the financial benefit if we want to proceed.
PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:
Hans Tabor – questioned that if you are elected supervisor for the next 2 years, will you vote for it? 150 names are not enough.  Councilman Coughlin explained that 150 names were only needed for  the referendum petition. Supervisor Burton added, that for a permissive referendum, one must have 10% of the number of people sign a petition that voted in the last election for governor, in 2018, to put this into motion for either a General Election or a Special Election.
Dennis Buchal, 25 Thompson Lane – thanked the Board for all you do and voting to opt out on dispensaries and lounges and understands the referendum process, adding that the State’s committee hasn’t even been formed for regulation.
With no other matters to discuss, a motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:50 PM was made by Margaret Fallon, seconded by Frank Pepe.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.







Respectfully submitted,
Ritamary Bell

Town Clerk

